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Annapolis, MD 21401-1991 

RE: HB0617 - Public and Nonpublic Schools - Medical Cannabis - Policy for 
Administration During School Hours and Events - Letter of Concern 

Dear Chair Pendergrass: 

The Maryland Board of Nursing ("the Board") is submitting this letter of concern for HB0617 
Public and Nonpublic Schools - Medical Cannabis - Policy for Administration During School 
Hours and Events. This bill authorizes a parent or legal guardian of a medical cannabis patient 
under the age of 18 years to designate an adult to be a caregiver, in addition to the parent or legal 
guardian. It increases the number of caregivers a patient may be assigned, and it repeals a 
limitation on the number of qualifying patients that a caregiver may serve. This bill also requires 
the State Department of Education and the Natalie M. LaPrade Medical Cannabis Commission to 
jointly develop guidelines for public schools regarding the administration of medical cannabis to 
certain students during school hours and school-sponsored after-school activities and on school 
buses. The bill provides for the contents of the guidelines. It requires, on or before a certain date, 
the Department and the Commission jointly to provide certain technical assistance to schools for 
certain purposes, to develop a process to monitor implementation of certain guidelines, and to 
share certain guidelines with certain nonpublic schools. This bill authorizes nonpublic schools to 
adopt a certain policy regarding the administration of medical cannabis to certain students during 
school hours and school-sponsored after-school activities. It requires the Commission to provide 
ce1tain assistance to certain nonpublic schools. 

Nursing practice is measured according to the relevant standards of care. This is the minimum 
level of competent nursing practice demonstrated through assessment, analysis, formulation of 
nursing diagnosis, outcome identification, planning, implementation, and evaluation - Code of 
Maryland Regulations, §10.27.09.0lB (25). The Board is concerned that cannabis legislation has 
outpaced research, thereby creating a practice in nursing that cannot be adequately regulated. 
This leaves nurses with few resources when caring for medical cannabis patients. Nurses are 
instructed to utilize nursing drug handbooks and other technical resources to ensure sae 
fmedication admiio.istration. These resources provide critical medication administration guidelines 
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h1cluding recommended dosages, side effects, and contraindications. Additionally, these 
guidelines are developed according to scientific evidenced-based practice. Without a relevant 
standard of care for nursing administration of medical cannabis to pediatric patients, the Board 
would not have a standard of practice to apply to nurses' perfom1ance in the administration of 
medical cannabis. 

The Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA) classifies cannabis as a schedule I Controlled 
Substance. 1 Nurses currently administer schedules II - Vin strict compliance with DEA 
regulation. The school nurse is often the only licensed health care professional in this practice 
setting. She or he will be responsible for the safe administration and assessment of the pediatric 
patient receiving this controlled dangerous substance. Depending on the route of administration 
the risks to the patient may increase. 

HB 617 mandates the Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission and the Maryland Department of 
Education to participate in the instruction of school nurses on issues related to medical cannabis. 
However, the bill does not provide for the Board of Nursing involvement in the training for 
administration of a controlled dangerous substance by the licensees it regulates. The mission of 
the Maryland Board of Nursing is to advance safe quality care in Maryland through licensure, 
certification, education, and accountability for public protection. If school nurses are to be 
accountable for administration of medical cannabis to students, it is critical to the Board that it be 
involved in the discussion involving the guidelines and training for administration of medical 
cannabis by school nurses. 

For the reasons discussed above, the Board of Nursing submits this letter of concern for HB0617. 

For more information, please contact Rhonda Scott, Deputy Director, at (410)- 585 - 1953 
(rhonda.scott2@maryland.gov) or Karen E. B. Evans, Executive Director, at (410)- 585 - 1914 
(karene.evans@maryland.gov). 

Tlte opinion of the Board expressed in this document does not necessarily reflect that of the 
Department of Health or the Administration. 
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